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Swyncombe Parish Council    1 Russell’s Water, Henley-on Thames, Oxon RG9 6ES.  Tel:  01491 614946

                            Email:  swyncombepc@ymail.com Website: www.swyncombe.com 

 

Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting of the Swyncombe Parish Council Held on 
Monday 16th May 2022 at 7pm in the Swyncombe Cricket Pavilion
Present:

Councillors:
      Liz Longley (EL) - Chair

                                                                  Peter Green (PG) – Vice-Chair

                                                                  Peter Willis Fleming (PWF)


                                                     Sam Fielden (SF)

Officer:
                                                  Kristina Tynan (KT)

County Councillor:
Freddie van Mierlo

Members of the Public:

1 (Ian Morris)                        
1.  Welcome

EL welcomed everyone to the meeting.
2.Apologies
Tracey Taverner 

3. To approve the Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting 21/4/2021 
Resolved: That the minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 21st April 2021 be agreed as a correct record and that they be signed by the Chairman.
4. Chairman’s report 2021/2022
The last two years have been so very difficult for so many of us and continues to be so with the effects of long Covid still very much with us.  However, with the success of the vaccination programmes and treatments for Covid, hopefully we are now able to move forward with our lives.

Even with the limitations that Covid has put upon us Swyncombe Parish Council, as ever, has been very busy on behalf of its Parishioners.

Jubilee and the Queens Green Canopy

2022 is the year we celebrate our Queen’s Platinum Jubilee. With the main celebrations planned for June, I will not be reporting on the bulk of the celebrations until next year.  However, in January some very brave Parishioners turned out on a freezing cold day to plant a hedge at Swyncombe Cricket Ground in support of the Queens Green Canopy. This is an initiative started by The Woodland Trust to celebrate the Jubilee, encouraging hedge planting and tree planting around the country.  Thanks very much to Sam Fielden for organising this planting and sourcing the hedging plants.  Thanks too to: Richard Ellis, Peter Willis Fleming, Clive Goodall, Peter Green, Peter Regent, Jonathan Longley, Mario Mainini and Tim Elworthy who braved the cold and planted the hedge.

Parish Portrait

We look forward to the publishing of the Parish Portrait, a copy of which will be given to every household as part of the Jubilee Celebrations. The Parish Portrait has been supported by the Parish Council and public subscription. Thank you to all who have subscribed.  It begins over 65 million years ago to the present day. It describes how our predecessors arrived here, lived, worked and in some cases, fought. Thank you to all involved, particularly, David Crowther, David Mclaren, Mark Alliston, Caryn Dunlop and Peter Willis Fleming.
Consultations

Swyncombe Parish Council has taken part in all Consultations – including the Oxfordshire Plan 2050 - that SODC and OCC have sent us this year.  We have responded but are very aware that although 80% of Oxfordshire is rural the Consultations tend to favour the urban population.  We are working to improve this going forward. My personal thanks to Peter Willis Fleming for his tireless work and support.

Instalcom

On 15th March 2021, Instalcom, road contractors, began unauthorised installation of ducting, for fibre optic cables, on the verges of Cookley Green.  OCC had given them permission to dig on the B481.  No permission had been given to dig on the verges.  This work resulted in damage to the roots of the trees lining the B481. Over the last year we have ensured that Instalcom have moved the ducting from the verge and into the B481, as per the original agreement with OCC. We have successfully negotiated and received compensation from Instalcom to cover the on-going management of the trees affected as well as replacing any of the trees if they fail as a result of Instalcom’ s works. I would personally like to thank, Nigel Payne, Martin Gammie, Nick Brown, Emma Turner, Robert Seward, Ian Harlow, Peter Green and Sam Fielden whose support and knowledge have been invaluable in allowing us to achieve this result.

Duke of Edinburgh

It was with great sadness that we learned of the passing of the Duke of Edinburgh on the 9th April 2021. It was marked in Swyncombe by the flag at the Village Hall being flown at half-mast.

The Village Hall at Russells Water

The Village Hall had an outdoor drinks party gathering on 4th September and carol singing by the pond on Christmas Eve with Swyncombe choir singers. The Monday night Pilates class continues and welcoming new members. The monthly luncheon club resumed last November. Currently, looking forward to the Platinum Jubilee Party on Sunday 5th June.
Shopping Bus Service

The shopping bus remains in good hands and has once again resumed.  I believe that we have 9 passengers on a regular basis.  Thank you to Peter Willis Fleming for organising the service on behalf of Swyncombe.
Park Corner Signpost

After the installation of the new signpost on the triangle at Coates Lane we were asked to organise a new one for Park Corner too.  I am delighted to say that it is now in place and looks extremely smart.
Planning

As ever Planning has been busy this year.  We have been actively engaging with all Planning Applications within our Parish but also supporting neighbouring Parishes. 
Bonfire Night

The first Swyncombe Bonfire for 2 years.  It was a great success with over four hundred attending.  Over £1300 has been able to be carried forward for the 2022 fireworks. 
Litter Blitz and Flytipping

We have returned to organising 2 litter blitzes a year.  Park Corner and Cookley Green are taking part.  Flytipping is on the increase, and I would, once again, like to recommend ‘Fix My Street’ for reporting any Flytipping that residents may find.
Sign Cleaning

The initiative to clean the road signs in Cookley Green, Russells Water and Park Corner was well supported by residents.  Special thanks to - Mark Alliston, Jill Fitzpatrick, Abi Lippett, Gill Bowen, Stephen and Jillie Drucker.

Speed Signs 
We have been using and sharing the Speed Signs.  We have been able to record speeds when the sign is inactive and once again when the sign is active.  It has proved to help reduce the speeds.  Once again, thank you to Peter Green and Ollie Brake for making this work for us all.  
Highways

Highways are currently working to eliminate the potholes on the B481 and are actively engaged in examining and repairing lane at Park Corner and the road through Russells Water, although in these two latter cases it may take some time to repair the road surfaces, we are actively working to get the job done.
Parish Councillors
I would very much like to thank my fellow Councillors, Peter Green, Tracey Taverner, Peter Willis Fleming and Sam Fielden for all their hard work, support and commitment. Kristina, thank you, always positive and always keeping us in order, thank you.
PG thanked EL for all her work during the year.
5. To receive Annual Reports from:

1. District Councillor - AB had sent through her annual report and this was noted.
2. County Councillor – FvM had sent through his annual report, and this was noted. He reported on the following issues:
OCC New Tree Policy - FvM stated that there has been a significant change in this policy. Where trees need to be 
felled, two more must be planted. OCC have not allocated any additional money. However, there may  be some Section 106 and 278 funding and development funding that could be used. There will be a small budget increase for next year and  1 or 2 extra tree officers will be needed.
Highways Works Programme – The programme of works is decided on one to two years in advance as having a schedule if more efficient. The Highway Officers will be contacting him in June and  September and will consult him regarding the programme but there is a very limited budget. He will have an input so if there are areas of concern he will be able to highlight these. He stated that he is aware of the works needed to Park Corner and Russell’s Water. He will inform us when he knows that these works have been planned.
Road Closure for Remembrance Day -  EL stated that we usually close the road for 10 minutes on this day. However is there some advice that OCC can give in handling the traffic. FvM said that he would ask officers about this.

South and Vale Joint Local Plan – PWF asked if OCC commented on this. FvM said that he not sure that OCC is consulted on this or asked for comments but will find out.
3. Thames Valley Police – No report had been sent.

4. Cricket Club 
Clive Goodall, Captain had sent though the following report:

2021 was another good year for this club. We had 21 matches organised, of which we won 4, drew 1 and lost 7, but had 9 cancelled, 5 of which were due to bad weather. We even had to relocate the Ron Vines Cup match to Nettlebed’s ground because our pitch was so wet, which I blame on us losing the cup. Now we have our own covers this should be much less of a problem in the future.
We are still waiting for the engine conversion kit for our wicket roller. The manufacturers are having trouble getting the parts, but when we get these, it will make the roller much easier to operate and it will be much quieter. Thank you to the Parish Council especially Kristina for getting us the Covid Restart Grant for these.
The inaugural Presidents Shield 6 a side competition was a great success and we will be holding this event again this year.
6.  Public Forum

There were no public questions.
THERE BEING NO OTHER BUSINESS THE MEETING CLOSED AT 7.30PM AND THEN MOVED ON THE ANNUAL MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL.
Swyncombe Annual Parish Meeting  16/5/2022
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